WROXETER & UPPINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

14th MAY 2017
Visitor Centre Wroxeter Vineyard
7:30PM

Present: 	Cllrs B. Nelson (Chairman), V. Amos, J. Davies, P. Davies, M. Millington, S. Rowlands, 
		I Sherwood.
In attendance: Shropshire Councillor Claire Wild, Mrs S Morris (Clerk), 23 members of the public, two 			  representatives of Airband, two representatives of the Wroxeter Hotel.

	
1. Chairman’s Welcome and Announcements	
The Chairman welcomed those present to the meeting.

2. Minutes - To confirm the Minutes of the Wroxeter & Uppington Annual Parish meeting held on Monday 15th May 2017	
Cllr Amos PROPOSED, Cllr P Davies SECONDED and all AGREED to approve the minutes of the meeting held on 15th May 2017.  The Chairman duly signed these minutes.

3. Matters arising from the minutes
None.

4. Airband
The Chairman introduced two representatives of Airband who had attended to update residents on the rollout of wireless broadband internet in the Parish.  

Airband provide their own broadband service which enables them to be more flexible and look at individual solutions to provide the best possible connection.  A connection was not always possible as it required line of sight, but technicians would seek to provide alternative solutions to ensure a connection wherever possible.  As part of the contract with Shropshire Council, Airband were required to provide connections to 95% of households in the project area, equating to 14,170 households by mid-2020.  

Within Wroxeter and Uppington, Airband were required to provide 130 connections, with 115 of these to go live by the end of June 2018, a further 2 by the end of December 2018 and the remaining 13 by the end of June 2019.  Postcodes of those areas to be targeted were shared and residents could check their own postcode on the Airband website.  Airband would seek to connect households whose postcode was not on listed, but were required to work on the project postcodes first.

Members of the public and Councillors asked a number of questions and answers were provided as follows:-

The website does not give details of the packages available when we go to order.  The Airband representative explained the various packages available and this information was also available on the main page of the Airband website.  It was possible to start with the basic package and add additional data or move up a package over time.  It was not possible to move down a package within the contract period, therefore it was advisable to start on a lower package and add to it as required.  It was possible to add a data bundle if a peak of use was anticipated at certain times of year.  It was explained that Airband would not buy out any current contracts with other providers.

Why has the fibre optic cable been laid in the Parish if the service is going to be wireless?  It was noted that this work had been carried out by a different provider who was not under a contractual obligation to provide a connection.

Will this broadband work with any phone provider?  It was clarified that Airband broadband does not require a phone line; the connection is delivered to a radio receiver fitted to the outside of the property.

Can the connection be bounced off a neighbour’s connection if a property does not have a line of sight?  While this is possible, it is not the preferred option, and Airband will seek an alternative solution to achieve a line of sight connection.  An office-based mapping survey will be conducted for each installation, and an engineer will carry out a further physical survey if required.  

Will the connection be affected by atmospheric interference?  Experience and improvements made over time has led to a service which is unaffected by atmospheric interference.  As the receiver is powered by electricity, the service may be affected in a power cut, although backup power is utilised.

If the receiver is placed on the highest point of the property, will it be affected by wind and rain dropouts as reported by users on your website?  These issues were reported from the first run of installations in another area, and work has been carried out to make improvements to the technology to mitigate against interference from weather.  There were no similar problems reported in the recent snowy weather.  If users do experience problems with the connection due to weather, engineers will investigate and seek a solution.

Is the installation charge fixed, regardless of the work required to install?  The standard installation fee was £99.  There may be an additional cost incurred for non-standard installation, for example if cabling over the included amount was required. The installation cost was subsidised within the Council contract, as it would usually cost £150.

How long are you contracted to provide a service?  There was a 10 year contract in place with the Council.  Customer contracts would last for 1 year.

Do you have a relationship with any telephone provider?  It was reiterated that the service did not require a telephone line.  However, once a connection speed of over 5mb was established, customers could use Voice Over Internet Protocol (VOIP) to make telephone calls, and Airband had a relationship with a company that could provide this.

Cllr Wild added some background on the rigorous tendering process for this contract, and emphasised that the onus was on Airband to get as many properties connected as possible.  Shropshire Council and Airband held regular meetings to monitor the ongoing progress of the contract and residents were invited to contact Cllr Wild with any problems they experience along the way to feed in to these meetings.  Cllr Wild had received positive feedback from those using Airband so far.

The representatives of Airband and a number of members of the public left the meeting at this point.  15 members of the public remained.

Cllr Wild took this opportunity to inform residents that, at the request of the Parish Council, she had liaised with the Highways team to reinstate the mirror at Upper Longwood. 

5. Wroxeter Hotel
Cllr Nelson summarised the discussions that the Parish Council had held in recent years relating to the impact of some of the activity at the Wroxeter Hotel on the village.  These issues included amplified music in the function room, activities within the tepees, issues with parking and incidents within the grounds and village.  Cllr Nelson expressed gratitude to the proprietors who were prepared to listen to concerns and strive as far as they are able to respond to issues raised.  A meeting had been held earlier in the month between a small group of residents and representatives of the hotel to discuss issues particularly the noise from the disco room.  The host DJ had undertaken to work with this group of residents to reduce the impact on the village.  

The representatives of the hotel explained that the hotel takes the duty of care to neighbours in the village seriously, and has put procedures in place in response to issues raised.  In addition to the residents group already mentioned, building modifications had been made to reduce the noise levels.  It t had recently been agreed to employ a security company for any event with more than 50 guests, to cover 7pm-1am, with a responsibility to monitor the noise and behaviour of guests in and around the hotel, and it was hoped that this would reduce the noise level experienced as guests leave events.  Strict instructions had been given to the team that when taking booking for weddings it is made clear that no amplified music was allowed at the tepees, and letters had been sent to those with existing bookings to state the same.

Residents raised some further issues and responses were provided as follows:-

Children have thrown rubbish into neighbouring gardens from the straw bales against the conifer hedge.  Arrangements had been made for the bales to be removed.

Guests have argued outside properties with no apologies from management.  Further instances of this type of behaviour should not happen in future with the security company in place.

Residents need to be informed when fireworks are going to take place, particularly those with pets.  Letters had been distributed in the past when fireworks were planned.  It was noted that recently, a guest had not informed the hotel that fireworks had been booked and so letters had not been sent out.  However, the hotel had contacted Cllr Nelson in an attempt to inform those who might be most affected.  It was agreed that anyone who would wish to be notified give their details to Cllr Nelson so that he could pass on information in any future last-minute situations.  It was further agreed that the hotel would extend the reach of their letters to notify of planned fireworks as some houses had not been notified in the past.

A resident gave positive feedback from the resident group meeting which had been very positive and the collaborative approach appreciated.  The resident confirmed that the noise levels from the disco had improved on the weekends since the meeting was held, and the process in place for contacting the DJ on the evening is working well, with instant responses given.  The only times that the noise level has been slightly louder has been when it was not the host DJ, but even then has been lower level than previously.  The DJ also gave positive feedback from the newly agreed way of working and stated a commitment to continue working this way.

The representatives of Wroxeter Hotel and some members of the public left the meeting at this point.

6. Children’s Playground facility in Uppington
Cllr Nelson explained that the Environmental Maintenance Grant which had been utilised to fund grass cutting at the playground had ceased, and the Parish Council had worked with a group of residents to consider how to maintain the playground moving forwards. A resident group had taken on responsibility for grass cutting and the Parish Council had retained responsibility for insurance, inspection and maintenance of the playground equipment.  

A resident provided comment, thanking the Parish Council for listening to residents’ concerns and for the recent repairs to the swings.  The ‘Friends Under the Wrekin’ group had arranged other community events, including a recent successful Bingo event where money was raised to pay the petrol costs for those carrying out the grass cutting.  The volunteer rota for grass cutting was already in place and children were continuing to utilise the playground.

7. Report from Shropshire Councillor
Cllr Nelson introduced Cllr Wild and thanked her for her ongoing support to the Parish.

Cllr C Wild circulated her annual report.  She highlighted that, although there had been some changes since the Environmental Maintenance Grant was initially removed, the grant would not be payable for playground maintenance.  She further highlighted that Shropshire Council was currently having a big push on pothole repairs due to the increase in the number of potholes in the winter’s severe weather.  

A resident stated that the potholes at the rear of Brookside, which falls under the responsibility of Severnside Housing, had been sprayed around 12 months previously but had not yet been repaired.  The Clerk would follow this up with Severnside Housing.  

A resident stated that the deteriorating surface and potholes on the Ironbridge Road near Ishmore Woods which had been in a poor state for around 12 months was worsening.  It was noted that the Council had previously indicated that there were no plans to repair this at present but residents and Councillors felt that this length of road had become a priority as it was now potentially dangerous and this would be highlighted to the Highways Team.
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8. Chairman’s Report on the Council year 1 May 2017 to 30 April 2018
The Chairman circulated his annual report and took the opportunity to thank his fellow Councillors and the Clerk for their continued work throughout the year.

9. Public opportunity to speak
There were no further points raised by any members of the public still present.

Meeting declared closed at 9:15pm.








































